

compiled by <u>John A. Brebner</u>

28 October 2024 Version 1.0

Generation One

Donald MacPherson #290881, b. c. 1755 in Kingussie, Inverness, Scotland,¹ occupation Captain, Army in Gaskmore, occupation 1807 4th Royal Veterans Bn., Quebec, occupation 1909 Major, 10th Royal Veterans Battalion, occupation 1812 Lieutenant -Colonel, British Army at Kingston, d. 23/25 February 1829 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{1,2} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.¹.

1795: OPR Marriage shows he was an Army Captain in Gaskmore, Ann SHAW lived in Dalnavert. But many of the MACPHERSON's in the area were Catholic, and records there are fragmentary.

Possibly an illegitimate son of Ewen MACPHERSON? Ewen MACPHERSON of Cluny, "Cluny MacPherson." 11 FEB 1706 - 30 JAN 1764 was the Larid at Cluny, located in Laggan, Inverness shire. The original Cluny House was burnt in 1764 following the Battle of Culloden, and replaced by the present imposing Cluny Castle, built in 1805, which was the seat of the descendants of Cluny MacPherson until 1943 when the last of the direct line of the family in Scotland had died. The castle was once rented by financier Andrew Carnegie for summer holidays, and Queen Victoria looked into its purchase before determining that the weather was too unpleasant.. and bought Balmoral instead.

Note that Donald MACPHERSON named his own house in Pittsburgh Township, Cluny Cottage, although that is a far less imposing structure!

Laurie C. C. Stanley, "MACPHERSON, DONALD," in Dictionary of Canadian Biography, vol. 6, University of Toronto/Université Laval, 2003–, accessed September 18, 2024, https://www.biographi.ca/en/bio/macpherson_donald_6E.html.

MACPHERSON, DONALD, army officer; b. c. 1755 in Inverness-shire, Scotland; he may have married Elspeth Macpherson, and they had at least one child, Allan, "Laird of Napanee" m. 23 Jan. 1795 Ann Shaw in the parish of Laggan, Inverness-shire, and they had three sons and six daughters; d. 25 Feb. 1829 in Kingston, Upper Canada.

Donald Macpherson's parentage and early life are surrounded by a haze of uncertainty, but the details of his military career are clear enough. In 1775, with the American revolution, Macpherson joined the 71st Foot. After receiving his first commission on 15 Jan. 1777 as a lieutenant with the 4th battalion of the New Jersey Volunteers, Macpherson served with this loyalist corps at Staten Island, N.Y., during 1777 and most of 1778. However, he spent the greater part of the war with the 71st Foot, from August 1778 as an ensign with the 2nd battalion, and then from 19 Oct. 1779 as a lieutenant with the 1st battalion.

After returning to Scotland in 1783, Macpherson refused to lapse into half-pay obscurity. He seldom lost an opportunity to resume his career of soldiering. In 1794 he recruited at "considerable expense" a company for the Loyal Cheshire Regiment and in 1798 he assembled a company of clansmen called the Cluny Volunteers. On 9 July 1803 he received the rank of captain in the 92nd Foot, and on 1 Jan. 1805 that of major in the army. In January 1806 he was transferred to an old soldier battalion, the 9th Royal Veterans.

It was as a major of the 10th Royal Veteran Battalion that Macpherson was introduced to Canada. He arrived in Quebec with his family in 1807, and in 1809 was "honered with the Command" of the post at Kingston. Macpherson's pre-1812 administration at Kingston was uneventful, being characterized largely by a prodigious output of estimates for pointing, whitewashing, and carpentry, designed more to fortify the town against the weather than to repulse an enemy.

At the outbreak of the War of 1812, Macpherson decried the "critical" shortage of small ordnance and the disrepair of the barracks and public buildings at Kingston. The following year a line of fortified blockhouses and pickets changed the town's military face. Their construction was testimony not only to an emergency building program, but also to Macpherson's supervision and resolve to use "every exertion in my power . . . for the defence of this post."

Although it is generally believed that Macpherson spent the War of 1812 as commanding officer at Kingston, documentation proves otherwise. His daughter's recollections of bullets penetrating "the wooden walls of the pretty white cottage that then did duty as the commandant's residence" places Macpherson there during Commodore Isaac Chauncey's abortive attack of November 1812. However, by May 1813 Macpherson had transferred to Quebec, where he assumed command of the 10th. He was promoted lieutenant-colonel on 18 Nov. 1813. Although one of his children referred giddily to life in Quebec as "very gay, balls every other night," Macpherson's duties were seldom glamorous. His was the dull, desk-bound task of commanding a body of aged and infirm soldiers, certifying widows' pensions, recommending officers for promotion, and compiling returns of claims. He remained in Quebec until December 1816 to supervise the final departure of several detachments of his disbanded battalion for Europe.

When Macpherson, now reduced on full pay, returned to Kingston in 1817, he appeared to have all the props and pretensions of a prosperous, well-settled man. The "old Veteran officer," stocky in appearance and ruddy in complexion, had an air of substance about him. The government responded generously to his memorials for land, and he had ample grants situated in Kingston itself and in the townships of Eramosa, Nassagaweya, and Melbourne.

By 1820 Macpherson had retired to a property he nostalgically called Cluny, located in Pittsburgh Township near Kingston. But retirement was not synonymous with retreat. As part of a group of socially prominent Kingstonians, Macpherson lent his arm and pocket-book to a variety of civic and moral causes. He subscribed to the Kingston Compassionate Society (1817) and the Cataraqui Bridge Company (1826), acted as a director of the Kingston Boarding and Day School for Young Ladies (1826-28), and served as a representative for Pittsburgh and Wolfe Island in the agricultural society for the Midland District (1819-20). In 1822 he was ordained one of the founding elders of St Andrew's Presbyterian Church, Kingston, by the Reverend John Barclay.

Macpherson's devotion to clan and kinship was no less noteworthy. It was to his door and his patronage that his inlaws the MacDonalds came from Glasgow in the summer of 1820. The half-sister relationship between the colonel's wife, Ann Shaw, and Hugh Macdonald's wife, Helen Shaw, drew the families together. Tradition holds that as a schoolboy John A. Macdonald* was a frequent visitor to the Macpherson household, where he sampled his uncle's library and the "slices of pudding" set aside by Macpherson's youngest daughter.

Macpherson's civic activity waned during the last years of his life. As early as 1820, sobered by the "Certainty of Death," he prepared his will, outlining the disposition of his lands, army pension, and "Household furniture Plate Bed and Table Linen." By 1826 the local newspaper was advertising the sale of his "fine farm" Recurring bouts of "Fever and Ague" and rheumatism kept him convalescent. Macpherson died on 25 Feb. 1829, aged 74. "A large concourse of Inhabitants" witnessed his burial with military honours. In their silent prayers they acknowledged the passing of an "Officer and a Gentleman"" who had spent 54 years "in the Service of His King and Country."

Laurie C. C. Stanley

[The author acknowledges the generous assistance of Professor Alan G. Macpherson and the Honourable George F. G. Stanley. In addition, private papers in the possession of Mrs Jean and Mrs Lisa Macpherson (Toronto) and Major J. P. C. Macpherson (Kingston, Ont.) were consulted in the preparation of this biography

ACC, Diocese of Ont. Arch. (Kingston), St George's Cathedral (Kingston), reg. of baptisms, 1812: 80. Allan Macpherson House (Napanee, Ont.), Dress sword inscription. AO, RG 1, A-I-6, 6; C-I-3, 20, 109; C-I-4, 4; C-IV, Kingston (town), pp.2531-33: Pittsburgh Township, lot C front, pp.20–22; RG 22, ser.155; RG 53, ser.55, 4–16. Cataraqui Cemetery Company (Kingston), Reg. of burials, 1834–1940 (mfm. at Kingston Public Library); Tombstone inscription. General Reg. Office (Edinburgh), Laggan, reg. of baptisms, marriages, and burials. PAC, MG 26, A. 549: 258896–928; RG 1, L1, 14: 247–48; 28: 264, 317; L3. 273: K15/54n–q; 335A: M10/2–2a; 337A: M11/177–77a; 338: M11/237–37b; L3L: 1585, 2167, 2387, 67053–80; RG 5, A1: 4891–92, 5699, 5701, 27325–26; RG 8, I (C ser.), 1–4, 6, 275, 548–49, 551–52, 554, 676, 688A, 789–90, 1168, 1203 1/2H, 1218, 1707, 1858, 1860. PRO, W013/4376; WO 31, bundle 219. QUA, Frontenac County land reg. copy books, book C, F-145, instrument 315: 15–16; book J, F-249, instrument 146: 214. St Andrew's Presbyterian Church (Kingston), Memorial wall plaque; Reg. of baptisms, 1821–59; Reg. of marriages, 1822–57 (mfm. at QUA). St Andrew's Presbyterian Church (Quebec), Reg. of baptisms, marriages, and burials, 1770– 1816 (mfm. at PAC). Kingston before War of 1812 (Preston). David Stewart, Sketches of the character, manners, and present stare of the Highlanders of Scotland; with details of the military service of the Highland regiments (2v., Edinburgh, 1822), 2. Kingston Chronicle, 1819–20, 1826–29. Kingston Gazette, 9 Dec. 1817. Loyalist (York [Toronto]), 14 March 1829. Quebec Gazette, 17 Sept. 1807, 9 March 1829. Quebec Mercury, 7 March 1829. Star and Commercial Advertiser (Quebec), 7 March 1829. G.B., WO, Army list, 1779–1817. D. [G.] Creighton, John A. Macdonald, the young politician (Toronto, 1952; repr. 1965). W. S. Herrington, History of the country of Lennox and Addington (Toronto, 1913; repr. Belleville, Ont., 1972). Mary Jukes, New life in old houses (Don Mills [Toronto], 1966). J. P. Macpherson, Life of the Right Hon. Sir John A. Macdonald (2v., Saint John, N.B., 1891); with reproduction of miniature of Donald Macpherson, A. G. Macpherson, "An old Highland parish register: survivals of clanship and social change in Laggan, Inverness-shire, 1775–1854, [part] II," Scottish Studies (Edinburgh), 12 (1968): 81–111. G. F. G. Stanley, "The Macpherson–Shaw–Macdonald connection in Kingston," Historic Kingston, no.13 (1965): 3–20. R. L. Way, "Soldiering at Fort Henry," Canadian Geographical Journal (Ottawa), 48 (January–June 1954): 178–99.

General Bibliography© 1987–2024 University of Toronto/Université Laval Cite This Article.

He married (1) Elspeth (MacPherson) MacDonald #290882, b. c. 1760 in Scotland, d. c. 1793 in Scotland.

Elspeth:

This couple may not have married...there is no OPR record yet found.

Birth of Duncan shows name as "Elspat MACPHERSON." (There may be other children from this marriage...)

Children:

- 2. i. Allan MacPherson #243548 b. c. 1784.
- 3. ii. Duncan MacPherson #307278 b. 27 January 1788.

He married (2) **Ann Shaw** #290883, 22 January 1795 in Laggan, Inverness, Scotland,³ b. c. 1771 in Dalnavert, Alvie, Inverness, Scotland,⁴ (daughter of **William Shaw** #306779 and **Margaret Grant** #290885), d. 28 May 1835 in Hallowell Township, Prince Edward County, Ontario,⁴ buried in Christ Church Anglican Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴

- 4. iii. Margaret MacPherson #306523 b. c. 08 March 1797.
- 5. iv. Catherine Cameron MacPherson #306524 b. 09 November 1798.

- 6. v. Mary MacPherson #306560 b. c. 1800.
- 7. vi. **Evan MacPherson** #306525 b. c. 1802.
- 8. vii. Ann MacPherson #306534 b. c. 1802.
- 9. viii. Wilhelmina MacPherson #306561 b. c. 1805.
- 10. ix. Lowther Pennington MacPherson #306526 b. c. 1807.
- 11. x. John Alexander MacPherson #306545 b. 08 August 1809.
- 12. xi. Helen MacPherson #306527 b. 21 April 1812.

Generation Two

 Allan MacPherson #243548, b. c. 1784 in Gaskmore, Laggan, Inverness, Scotland, occupation c. 1812 Sawmill Owner in Napanee, occupation Lawyer/Postmaster in Napanee, occupation Distillery Owner, religion 1861 Presbyterian/Church of Scotland, occupation 1861 Gentleman in Kingston, d. 08 January 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

Lived at MacPherson House, 180 Elizabeth Street, Napanee (built 1826)

1861: Family lived in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Two servants, Anne DOYLE, 18 and Mary A. RALOWN (RAEBURN?) (sic)?, 17.

He married **Mary Fisher** #243547, 15 October 1818 in Adolphustown?,⁶ b. c. 1792 in Adolphustown. Lennox and Addington, Ontario,^{6,5} (daughter of **Alexander Fisher** #211085 [Judge in the Midland District of Ontario] and **(unidentified)** #243545), religion 1861 Presbyterian/Church of Scotland, d. 15 August 1871 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

- 13. i. Donald MacPherson #119786 b. c. 1822.
- 14. ii. Henrietta MacPherson #274305 b. 31 October 1824.
- 15. iii. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #274306 b. 1827.
- 16. iv. James Fisher MacPherson #274317 b. 24 March 1829.
- 17. v. Richard MacPherson #274318 b. 23 September 1831.
- 18. vi. Willena Helen MacPherson #274328 b. 17 November 1836.
- 19. vii. (illegible) MacPherson #290880 b. c. 1848.

3. **Duncan MacPherson** #307278, b. 27 January 1788 in Fresmacurich?, Laggan, Inverness, Scotland,⁷ baptized 10 February 1788 in Laggan, Inverness, Scotland.

Birthplace is illegible on OPR. Verify parents...

I don't believe that this is the same Duncan MACPHERSON born to Lachlan MACPHERSON of Laggan, and who married Jessie MACLEAN and Magaret SHIRRIFF, although it's highly likely that the families are related.

- 4. Margaret MacPherson #306523, b. c. 08 March 1797 in Lower Canada?, d. 1823.
- 5. **Catherine Cameron MacPherson** #306524, b. 09 November 1798 in Lower Canada?,⁸ d. 09 October 1871,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸.

She married **William Bruce Gardyne** #306535, b. c. 1777 in Angus, Scotland,⁹ occupation Major, 37th Regiment, British Army, d. 15 June 1846 in Forfar, Angus, Scotland,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸

William:

1841: Family lived at Middleton House, Kirkden, Angus, Scotland. He inherited that property from his unmarried uncle, Thomas GARDYNE in 1841, and assumed the GARDYNE name... he was originally "William BRUCE."

Children:

- 20. i. Anne Bruce-Gardyne #306736 b. 1826.
- 21. ii. James MacPherson Bruce-Gardyne #306737 b. 1828.
- 22. iii. Thomas MacPherson Bruce-Gardyne #306741 b. 23 February 1831.
- 23. iv. Evan Bruce Gardyne #306537 b. 15 April 1833.
- 24. v. Agnes Mary Bruce-Gardyne #306738 b. 1835.
- 25. vi. David Greenhill Bruce-Gardyne #306536 b. 04 August 1843.

6. Mary MacPherson #306560, b. c. 1800 in Lower Canada.

 Evan MacPherson #306525, b. c. 1802 in Lower Canada, occupation Major, 68th Light Infantry, British Army, d. 31 October 1874 in Forest Bank, Lyndhurst, Hampshire, England.^{10,11}.

1851: Couple lived at 27 Lowndes Square, No children present, six servants.

1861: Couple lived at 27 Lowndes Square in Chelsea, Middlesex, England with nephew David GARDYNE, 17, born Scotland and five servants.

1872 - 1874: Lived at Forest Bank, Lyndhurst, Hampshire, England

Estate of under GBP 60,000 probated 13 NOV 1874 to William George STEVENSON, Foxlea, Lyndhurst and Charles John DIMOND, 10 Henrietta Street, Cavendish Square, London.

He married **Sophia Holford** #306541, 02 January 1846 in St, George Hanover Square, London, England,¹² b. c. 1801 in London, Middlesex County, England,¹³ (daughter of **John Josiah Holford** #306543 [Director, Bank of England] and **Jane Margaret Jackson** #306544), baptized 15 April 1801 in St. Luke, Finsbury, Islington, Middlesex, England.¹⁴

- 8. Ann MacPherson #306534, b. c. 1802 in Lower Canada, d. c. 1872.
- 9. Wilhelmina MacPherson #306561, b. c. 1805 in Lower Canada, d. c. 1871.

She married Francis Harper #306562, d. c. 1858.

10. Lowther Pennington MacPherson #306526, b. c. 1807 in Lower Canada, d. c. 1836.

He married **Eliza McLean** #213916, b. c. 1806 (daughter of **Allan McLean** #177396 [Lawyer in Kingston] and **Harriet McLean** #214846), baptized 13 July 1806 in St. George's Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.¹⁵

Eliza:

** verify marriage... based on Kingston connection **.

Children:

- 26. i. Harriet MacPherson #306557.
- 27. ii. Henry MacPherson #306558.
- 28. iii. Lowther Pennington MacPherson #306559.
- 11. John Alexander MacPherson #306545, b. 08 August 1809 in near Quebec City?,⁴ baptized 22 August 1809 in Quebec City, Quebec,¹⁶ occupation⁴ d. 07 May 1844 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Christ Church Anglican Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴.

He married **Maria Sophia Craigie Clark** #306546, c. 26 October 1834 in at the residence of Lowther P. MACPHERSON, Hallowell, Prince Edward County, Ontario,¹⁷ b. 09 June 1805 in Inverness, Scotland,⁴ (daughter of **Alexander Dalrymple Clark** #306514 [Captain, British Army] and **Margaret Shaw** #306515), d. 14 October 1898 in 123 Union Street West, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁴ buried in Christ Church Anglican Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴

Maria:

c. 1820: Arrived in Kingston to join her cousins, the MacDonalds.

Children:

- 29. i. Donald Alexander MacPherson #306548 b. c. 03 May 1837.
- 30. ii. James Pennington MacPherson #306549 b. 29 May 1839.
- 31. iii. Anna Maria MacPherson #306547 b. 18 April 1842.
- 32. iv. Johanna Edith MacPherson #306554 b. 06 May 1844.
- Helen MacPherson #306527, b. 21 April 1812 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{18,19} baptized 21 June 1812 in St. Andrew's Church, Kingston, Ontario, Frontenac County, Ontario,¹⁹ religion 1897 Presbyterian, d. 15 April 1897 in 860 Richmond Street, London, Middlesex County, Ontario,¹⁸ buried in Hamilton Cemetery, Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario.

(Youngest daughter)

1871: Widowed, lived with brother-in-law? Richard RAE, 60 and son Thomas Glen RAE in Hamilton, Ontario. Annie MCDONALD, 14, lived with the family.

1891: Widowed, lived with son Thomas in Hamilton, Ontario.

She married (1) **Thomas Glen Campbell Rae** #306528, 05 January 1843 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, b. 23 May 1818 in Orphir, Orkney, Scotland, d. 18 November 1862 in Hamilton, Wentworth County, Ontario.

Children:

- 33. i. Thomas Glen Rae #306530 b. c. 1857.
- 34. ii. John Rae #306531.

She married (2) **Robert Burnett** #306529, 08 October 1872 in Lincoln Township, Ontario,²⁰ b. 16 June 1823 in Ladykirk, Berwickshire, Scotland (son of **James Burnett** #306532 and **Elizabeth Blair** #306533), occupation 1872 Minister in Hamilton, d. before 1897.

Generation Three

13. **Donald MacPherson** #119786, b. c. 1822 in Upper Canada,²¹ occupation 1861 Merchant in Napanee, religion 1861 Presbyterian, occupation 1871 - 1876 Commission Merchant in Montreal, d. 10 July 1876 in Montreal, Quebec.^{22,23}

Donald was the eldest son of Allan MACPHERSON of Napanee 1861: Family lived in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario 1871: Family lived in St. Antoine Ward, Montreal, Quebec.

He married **Phoebe Emmeline Barker** #73393, 21 March 1845 in Napanee?,²¹ b. 26 June 1822 in Picton, Prince Edward County, Ontario,^{24,21} (daughter of **Abraham Barker** #73334 [Merchant Tailor in Picton] and **Mary (Polly) Hubbs** #73333), religion 1861 Church of England, religion 1871 Presbyterian, religion 1881 Church of England, d. 01 August 1891/1892 in Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.²⁵

Phoebe:

1881: Widowed, lived with children in St. Antoine wared, Montreal.

- 35. i. Mary F. MacPherson #119866 b. 14 January 1846.
- 36. ii. Allan Barker MacPherson #119867 b. c. 14 January 1848.
- 37. iii. **Phoebe MacPherson** #119868 b. c. 05 August 1853.
- 38. iv. Evan MacPherson #119869 b. 1855.
- 39. v. Andrew F. MacPherson #119870 b. c. 1858.
- 40. vi. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306516 b. 04 March 1859.

Henrietta MacPherson #274305, b. 31 October 1824 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,⁵ never married, religion 1891 Presbyterian, d. 21 June 1895 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{5,26} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

1891: Unmarried, lived with sister Willina in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Ontario.

 Alexander Fisher MacPherson #274306, b. 1827 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,⁵ occupation 1893 Bookkeeper in Kingston, religion 1893 Presbyterian, d. 12 October 1893 in 158 Earl Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{27,28} buried 14 October 1893 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.^{5,28}.

1861: Lived in Montreal, Quebec when married to Eliza MCNIE.

He married (1) **Hannah Margaret Chisholm** #274307, 17 May 1855 in Saint Andrew's Presbyterian, Montreal, Quebec,²⁹ b. 26 July 1834 in Lower Canada,²⁵ d. 20 July 1857 in Montreal, Quebec,²⁵ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.²⁵

Children:

- 41. i. Alexander MacPherson #306563.
- 42. ii. Hannah MacPherson #306564.

He married (2) **Anna Searles** #274308, 24 October 1859 in Brockville, Leeds and Grenville, Ontario,³⁰ b. 1839 in Buffalo, Erie County, New York, USA (daughter of **Benjamin Searles** #290878 and **Mary Chaffey** #290879), d. 29 March 1860 in Montreal, Quebec, buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec.²⁵

Anna:

1859: Lived in Brockville, Leeds and Grenville when married.

He married (3) **Eliza (McNee) McNie** #274309, 29 October 1862 in Christ Church Anglican, Sorel, Quebec,³¹ b. 1834 in Pierre-de-Saurel, Quebec,⁵ d. 30 March 1918 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,³² buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

Eliza:

1918: Parents' names not shown on death record...

- 43. iii. William (Willie) MacPherson #274310 b. 1863.
- 44. iv. Alexander MacPherson #274311 b. 04 July 1867.
- 45. v. Mary Fisher MacPherson #274314 b. 05 November 1869.
- 46. vi. Jean MacPherson #307318 b. c. 1871.
- 47. vii. Henrietta Willina MacPherson #274315 b. 01 December 1872.

- 48. viii. Annie I. MacPherson #274316 b. 09 May 1875.
- James Fisher MacPherson #274317, b. 24 March 1829 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,⁵ occupation 1861 Crown Land Agent in Kingston,³³ d. 12 April 1870 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

1861: Lived with family, unmarried.

He married **Harriet Wrigley** #306588, 05 June 1861 in Hay Bay Cottage, Adolphustown, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,³⁴ b. 07 October 1840 in Adolphustown, Lennox County, Ontario,³⁵ (daughter of **William Wrigley** #306612 and **Jemima (unidentified)** #306613), d. 09 March 1903 in 28 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.³⁶

Harriet:

1851: Lived with mother Jemima at the home of Joseph PLATT and family in Adolphustown.

Children:

- 49. i. Henrietta MacPherson #306589 b. 23 April 1862.
- 17. **Richard MacPherson** #274318, b. 23 September 1831 in Fredericksburgh, Lennox and Addington, Ontario, religion Presbyterian, occupation 1871 - 1889 Emigrant Agent (Crown Land Agent) in Kingston, d. 20 October 1899 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

1871 - 1881: Family lived in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Ontario.

He married **Emma Jackson** #274319, 21 December 1859 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,³⁷ b. c. 1836 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,^{5,38} (daughter of **Henry Jackson** #306630 and **Elizabeth (unidentified)** #306631), d. 14 September 1903 in 150 Main Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,³⁹ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

Emma:

1900: Enumerated with daughter Emma and husband Henry LEPPER in Boston.

1903: Died at th residence of Dr. H.B. SMALL in Ottawa.. He was the husband of Emma's daughter Elizabeth.

- 50. i. Mary Elizabeth (Minnie) McPherson #274320 b. 29 September 1860.
- 51. ii. Fanny W. MacPherson #306621 b. c. 1865.
- 52. iii. Emma Jessie MacPherson #306622 b. 13 February 1875.
- 18. Willena Helen MacPherson #274328, b. 17 November 1836 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,⁵ never married, religion 1891 Presbyterian, d. 22 April 1916 in 30 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁴⁰ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

1891: Lived with her sister Henrietta in Kingston. According to her death notice in The Weekly British Whig of 27 APR 1916, she was the last surviving member of the family.

- 19. (illegible) MacPherson #290880, b. c. 1848 in Canada.³³.
- 20. Anne Bruce-Gardyne #306736, b. 1826,⁸ d. 15 May 1831 in Angus, Scotland,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸.
- 21. James MacPherson Bruce-Gardyne #306737, b. 1828 in Angus, Scotland,⁸ d. 23 April 1828 in Angus, Scotland,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸.
- 22. **Thomas MacPherson Bruce-Gardyne** #306741, b. 23 February 1831, d. 17 August 1888 in Middleton, buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland, occupation Esq. of Middleton, occupation Lieutenant, 30th Regiment, Forfarshire Artillery.
- 23. **Evan Bruce Gardyne** #306537, b. 15 April 1833,⁸ occupation British Army Major, 6th Royals, d. 09 September 1875 in Dalhousie, Punjab, India.⁸.

He married **Alice Anne Howorth Macleod** #306538, 08 February 1869 in Umballa, Bengal, India,⁸ b. c. 1847 in Cawnpore (Kanpur), India,⁴¹ (daughter of **Robert Bannatyne Macleod** #306539 and **(unidentified)** #306540), occupation 1881 Annuitant in Marylebone.

Alice:

1881: Widowed, lived with children at 14 Westbury Road, Marylebone, London.

Children:

- 53. i. Catherine Bruce-Gardyne #306739 b. 02 August 1873.
- 54. ii. Agnes Sophia Mary Bruce-Gardyne #306747 b. 18 March 1870.
- 55. iii. Thomas MacLeod Bruce-Gardyne #306749 b. 14 April 1871.
- 56. iv. Florence Anne MacLeod Bruce-Gardyne #306750.
- 24. **Agnes Mary Bruce-Gardyne** #306738, b. 1835 in Angus, Scotland,⁸ d. 25 March 1847 in Angus, Scotland,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸.
- 25. **David Greenhill Bruce-Gardyne** #306536, b. 04 August 1843 in Kirkden, Angus, Scotland, baptized 31 August 1843 in Kirkden, Angus, Scotland, occupation 1868 Barrister at Law, Middle Temple, occupation 1911 Director of Public Companies, d. 08 January 1920 in London, England, buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.

1861: Lived with uncle and aunt Evan and Sophia MACPHERSON at 27 Lownes Square, Chelsea, London 1911: Family lived at 26 Sloane Gardens, Chelsea, London with wife, son and seven servants. 1920: Left estate of GBP 23793/7s/9d to Evan BRUCE-GARDYNE, Ian Meredith BRUCE-GARDYNE and Edmund Walter VIGNAUX.

He married **Azemia Helen Sellar** #306740, b. c. 1856 in Liverpool, Lancashire, England,⁸ d. 09 April 1916 in England,⁸ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁸

Azemia:

Azemia was a granddaughter of Patrick SELLAR (1780-1851), a lawyer and sheep farmer who was instrumental in the Highland Clearances.

- 57. i. Ian Meredith Bruce-Gardyne #306742 b. 12 June 1895.
- 58. ii. Evan Bruce-Gardyne #306756 b. 21 April 1885.
- 26. Harriet MacPherson #306557.
- 27. Henry MacPherson #306558.
- 28. Lowther Pennington MacPherson #306559.
- 29. **Donald Alexander MacPherson** #306548, b. c. 03 May 1837 in Hallowell Township, Prince Edward County, Ontario, baptized 05 June 1837 in St, Andrews, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. c. 28 April 1842 in Upper Canada.
- 30. James Pennington MacPherson #306549, b. 29 May 1839 in Picton, Prince Edward County, Ontario,⁴² baptized 10 July 1839 in St. Andrews Presbyterian Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, occupation 1861 Lawyer in Cobourg and Ottawa, occupation 1871 Veteran, Fenian Raids, occupation Commanding Officer, Governor General's Foot Guards, occupation 1910 Lieutenant-Colonel, Canadian Army, occupation Author, "Life of Sir John A. MacDonald.", d. 09 February 1916 in 25 Delaware Avenue, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁴² buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴³.

1867: Lived at 323 Wellington Street, Ottawa... that house would have been between the National Archives of Canada and the Supreme Court Building on Wellington Street, Ottawa. 1901: Family lived in Victoria Ward, Ottawa. 1916: Family lived at 25 Delaware Avenue, Ottawa.

The Weekly British Whig, Kingston, Ontario, 14 FEB 1916

"COL. J.P. MACPHERSON

"Died at Ottawa after a Long Illness.

He was Well Known in Military and Government Circles - Mrs. K.N. Fenwick, Kingston, a Daughter.

"Ottawa, Feb. 10 - Lt.-Col. J Pennington Macpherson died yesterday morning at his home, 25 Delaware avenue, after an illness of over two years and a half..

He was the only son of John Alexander Macpherson, an officer in the Canadian Dragoons, who fought in the rebellion of 1937-38, and or Maria Clark, daughter of Capt. Alexander Dalrymple Clark, of "Dalnavert," Kingussie, Scotland, and grandson of Col. Donald MacPherson, 71st Regiment, Imperial Service.

"He entered Queen's University, Kingston, at the age of fifteen and graduated at eighteen with high honors, being first in ancient and modern history and second in both classics and mathematics. He also won the two special prizes offered for the best essay on the Greek dialect and the best translation of Homer. After a few years of successful practice of law in Cobourg and Ottawa, he entered the Civil Service, which he served for many years with honr and distinction.

"Col. Macpherson had always been an enthusiast in military matters and is said to have been the only officer in Canada holding first-class certificates in the three branches - artillery, engineering and infantry. He had a high record as a rifle shot and had twice represented Canada on the Wimbledon team, the last time as second in command. When colonel of the Governor-General's Foot Guards he brought the regiment to a higher state of efficiency than any other corps in Canada. Upon retiring from the command he was honored by being appointed A.D.C. to the Governor-General, Lord Stanley. "He wrote fluently on military and historical subjects. His book on "Military Law" was for many years used as a text book. In 1891 Col. Macpherson wrote the Life of Sir John A. MacDonald, which biography contains particulars and sketches gained by his intimate friendship with Canada's greatest statesman.

"He is survived by his widow and five daughters, Mrs. K.N. Fenwick, of Kingston; Mrs. J. Venn Henderson and Mrs. Stuart Wotherspoon, of Montreal, and Miss Edith and Miss Jessie Macpherson of Ottawa. Major J.A.C Macpherson and Capt. K.C. both on active service."

He married **Miriam Clara Dunn (Minnie) Reiffenstein** #306550, 04 December 1867 in St. Alban the Martyr, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, b. c. 04 FB 1844 - 1847 in Quebec City, Quebec,^{4,44} (daughter of **George Charles Reiffenstein** #306800 and **Georgina Goddard** #306801), d. 09 November 1926,⁴ buried in Christ Church Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴

Children:

- 59. i. Miriam Clark MacPherson #306553 b. 29 September 1868.
- 60. ii. Evan Pennington MacPherson #306570 b. 20 March 1870.
- 61. iii. Maria (Ria) Maude MacPherson #306552 b. 20 June 1872.
- 62. iv. Edith Georgina Lorne MacPherson #306599 b. 19 March 1874.
- 63. v. Jessie Christianna Eliza MacPherson #306596 b. 25 July 1876.
- 64. vi. Anna MIdred (Mamie) Macpherson #306825 b. 28 July 1879.
- 65. vii. Jack A. Clark(e) MacPherson #306598 b. 12 July 1882.
- 66. viii. Norman Eric MacPherson #306587 b. 29 May 1885.
- 67. ix. Kenneth Clark MacPherson #306597 b. 17 December 1887.
- 31. Anna Maria MacPherson #306547, b. 18 April 1842 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, baptized 23 June 1842 in St, Andrews Presbyterian Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, never married, religion 1927 Presbyterian, d. 14 September 1927 in Alexandra Hotel, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,^{45,46} buried 16 September 1927 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴⁵.
- 32. Johanna Edith MacPherson #306554, b. 06 May 1844 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁴⁷ baptized 17 May 1844 in St, Andrews Presbyterian Church, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, never married, religion 1931 Presbyterian, d. 22 November 1931 in 30 Sydenham Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁴⁷ buried 24 November 1931 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴⁷.

1931: Lodged with Maie DOOLEY at 30 Sydenham Street, Kingston. Unmarried.

- 33. Thomas Glen Rae #306530, b. c. 1857 in Ontario.⁴⁸.
- 34. John Rae #306531.

Generation Four

35. **Mary F. MacPherson** #119866, b. 14 January 1846 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,²¹ d. 27 March 1905 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada,²⁵ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.²⁵.

1881: Lived with widowed mother and siblings in Montreal, unmarried.

1901: Unmarried, lived with brother Allan and sister Phoebe in Westmount, Quebec.

36. Allan Barker MacPherson #119867, b. c. 14 January 1848 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,^{21,25} occupation 1901 Manufacturer in Montreal, d. 19 October 1909 in Westmount, Montreal, Quebec, Canada,^{25,49} buried 21 October 1909 in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.^{25,49}.

1876: Informant at father's death 1901: Lived in Westmount, Montreal, Quebec with sisters Mary and Phoebe MACPHERSON. Unmarried.

 Phoebe MacPherson #119868, b. c. 05 August 1853 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario,²⁵ d. 08 July 1923 in Montreal, Quebec, Canada,²⁵ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.²⁵.

1881: Lived with widowed mother Phoebe in Montreal, unmarried. 1901: Unmarried, lived with brother Allan and sister Mary in Westmount, Quebec.

- 38. Evan MacPherson #119869, b. 1855,²¹ d. 25 October 1857,²¹ buried in Van de Bogarts Cemetery, Napanee.²¹.
- 39. Andrew F. MacPherson #119870, b. c. 1858 in Napanee, Lennox and Addington, Ontario.²¹.

1876: Informant at father's death, along with brother Allan.

40. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306516, b. 04 March 1859 in Ontario,⁵⁰ occupation 1881 Commercial Traveller in Montreal, d. 13 January 1928 in Illinois,⁵⁰ buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA.⁵⁰.

He married **Ida May Brown** #306517, 12 January 1893 in Winnebago, Illinois, USA, b. 22 August 1856 (daughter of **Chauncey Brown** #306518 and **Ann Mary Smith** #306519), d. 03 April 1924 in Chicago, Cook County, Illinois,⁵⁰ buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA.⁵⁰

- 41. Alexander MacPherson #306563, d. 22 July 1856 in Montreal, Quebec,²⁵ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.²⁵.
- 42. Hannah MacPherson #306564, d. 16 July 1857 in Montreal, Quebec,²⁵ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.²⁵.
- 43. William (Willie) MacPherson #274310, b. 1863 in Montreal,⁵ d. 1869 in Montreal,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.
- 44. Alexander MacPherson #274311, b. 04 July 1867 in Montreal, Quebec,⁵ occupation 1911 Manufacturer in Toronto, d. 08 October 1913 in Dorset, Muskoka, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

1911: Family lived at 79 Avenue Road, Toronto, Ontario, None of the children appear to have married...

He married **Jean McMillan Milne** #274312, 04 June 1901 in Hudson's Bay Port, Bevan Islands, Quebec, b. 19 April 1874 in Tradeston, Glasgow, Lanark, Scotland,⁵ (daughter of **John Milne** #307335 and **Elizabeth Roger Hamilton**

#307336), d. 1965 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵

Jean:

1921: Widowed, lived with three children and one servant iat 624 Huron Street, Toronto. 1931: Family lived at 752 Huron Street, Toronto, Ontario.

Children:

- 68. i. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306619 b. 04 February 1903.
- 69. ii. Jean Isabella MacPherson #274313 b. 17 October 1904.
- 70. iii. Elizabeth Hamilton MacPherson #306620 b. 29 June 1911.
- 45. **Mary Fisher MacPherson** #274314, b. 05 November 1869 in Montreal, Quebec,⁵ d. 06 May 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵¹ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.
- 46. Jean MacPherson #307318, b. c. 1871 in Montreal, Quebec,²⁵ d. 24 January 1933 in Montreal, Quebec,⁵² buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.²⁵.

1904: Marriage was held at the home of the bride's aunt on Brock Street, Kingston.

She married **Alfred Chaplin** #307319, 24 August 1904 in Brock Street, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵³ b. 23 July 1869 in Montreal, Quebec,²⁵ (son of **Edward Chaplin** #307328 and **Annie Mills** #307329), occupation 1904 Merchant in Montreal, occupation 1941 Grain Broker, d. 27 September 1941 in Norwood, Asphodel Township, Peterborough County, Ontario,^{25,54} buried 20 September 1941 in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.^{25,55}

47. Henrietta Willina MacPherson #274315, b. 01 December 1872 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ never married, d. 03 July 1943 in Royal Victoria Hospital, Montreal, Quebec,^{5,56} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.

The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec), 05 JUL 1943

"Miss MacPherson Funeral is Held

""Final tribute was paid at the chapel of G. Armstrong & Co., Park avenue, this afternoon, to Henrietta Macpherson, a well-known resident of Montreal, who died at the Royal Victoria Hospital on Saturday. She resided at 456 Pine avenue west.

"Dr. E Leslie Pidgeon of Erskine and American United Church, conducted the service. Burial will be in Kingston, where Miss Macpherson was born.

"She was descended from a family of United Empire Loyalists (see comment below) and was the daughter of the late A.F. Macpherson, a veteran of the Fenian raids and one of the first officers of the 5th Royal Scots army unit, now the Black Watch. Her great-grandfather, Col. Donald MacPherson, commanded the Kingston barracks during the war of 1812; and another ancestor, Judge Alex Fisher, was one of the first judges of Canada. Miss Macpherson was a member of the Montreal Women's Club and the Themis (sic) Club.

"She is survived by a sister, Miss Annie L. Macpherson, of Montreal; a nephew, Major A.E. Macpherson, overseas, and two nieces"

Editor's (John Brebner) Comment:

By definition, a United Empire Loyalist must have been an American colonist who retained his loyalty to the British Crown during the Revolutionary War of 1776. The MacPherson family failed to meet that criteria, as they lived in Scotland and Lower Canada/Upper Canada at the time of that conflict.

While there were at least four McPherson families in Ontario that did qualify for the UEL designation, this MACPHERSON family was not one of them.

Having said that, she can claim UEL Status through her FISHER family connections, See the FISHER and KIKRPATRICK genealogies also on this site.

- 48. Annie I. MacPherson #274316, b. 09 May 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ d. 1956,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵.
- 49. Henrietta MacPherson #306589, b. 23 April 1862 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵⁷ d. 23 November 1905 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{57,58} buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵⁷.

1881: Lived with mother and her second husband John MCINTYRE in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **Wallace Bruce Matthews Carruthers** #306590, 11 December 1901 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵⁹ b. 13 February 1863 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵⁷ (son of **John Carruthers** #306591 [Merchant in Kingston] and **Mary Valliere Matthews** #306592), occupation Founder, Canadian Signalling Corps, occupation 1883 Graduated, Royal Military College, Kingston, occupation Served 21st Hussars, d. 21 October 1910 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵⁷ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁵⁷

Mary Elizabeth (Minnie) McPherson #274320, b. 29 September 1860 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁶⁰ d. 02 January 1919 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁶⁰ buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.⁶⁰.

She married **Henry Beaumont Small** #274321, b. 17 April 1854 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,⁶⁰ (son of **Henry Beaumont Small** #274322 and **Henrietta Falle** #274323), d. 18 February 1949 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁶⁰ buried in Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.⁶⁰

Henry:

- 71. i. Dorothy Willina Small #274324 b. 1895.
- 72. ii. Marjorie Beula Eva MacPherson Small #274325 b. 1896.
- 73. iii. Richard MacPherson Beaumont Small #274326 b. 1899.
- 51. Fanny W. MacPherson #306621, b. c. 1865 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,³⁸ never married, d. 12 March 1889 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁶¹.
- 52. **Emma Jessie MacPherson** #306622, b. 13 February 1875 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,^{62,63} d. 22 June 1915 in 1019 Pleasant Street, Worcester, Massachusetts, USA.

Boston Post (Boston, 20 AUG 1895)

"Wedding Gift of \$25,000,

"Marriage of H.H. Lepper of Boston and Miss E.J. MacPherson

"Kingston, Ont, Aug 19, -- H.H. Lepper of Boston, Mass., and Miss E.J. MacPherson of Kingston, were marrued here today. Among the bridal gifts was a check for \$25,000."

She married **Henry Hamilton Lepper** #306624, 18 August 1896 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁶⁴ b. c. 16 October 1874 in Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA (son of **Adam Hamilton Lepper** #306625 [Lecturer in Boston] and **Sarah French Barnard** #306626), occupation 1896 Publisher in Boston, Massachusetts, occupation 1900 Boarding House Keeper in Boston, occupation 1910 Lawyer in Worcester, Massachusetts, d. 1940 in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, USA.

Henry:

1900: Family lived at 41 Mount Vernon Street, Boston. Heny ran a boading house that had 29 guests/lodgers. 1910: Family lived at 3b Pleasant Street, Worcester, Massachusetts.

Children:

- 74. i. Ruth Hamilton Lepper #306627 b. 18 January 1898.
- 53. **Catherine Bruce-Gardyne** #306739, b. 02 August 1873 in Sealkote, Bengal, India,⁸ d. 06 August 1874 in Punjab, India,⁸ buried in Sealkote, Punjab, India.⁸.
- 54. Agnes Sophia Mary Bruce-Gardyne #306747, b. 18 March 1870 in Umballa, West Bengal, India,⁴¹ d. 19 June 1928 in Surrey.

She married **Randal Playford** #306748, 2Q 1891 in Cookham, Berkshire, England,⁶⁵ b. c. 1843 in Wandwrorth, Surrey, England,^{66,67} occupation 1891 Stock Broker/Agent, occupation 1901 Stock Jobber Agent in Hampstead, occupation 1911 Accountant, d. 1Q 1944 in Wyke Lodge, Normandy, Surrey, England,⁶⁸ buried 02 February 1944 in St. Mary the Virgin, Worplesfon, Surrey, England.⁶⁹

Randal:

1891: Fandal was visiting his wife-to-be at the home of her widowed mother in Gray, Berkshire, England.

- 1892: Family lived at Peuryn, Staines.
- 1901: Family lived in Hampstead, London.
- 1911: Visitor in the John BUCKNELL household in St. Pancras, London.

Children:

- 75. i. Patrick Randal Playford #306751 b. c. 1892.
- 76. ii. Evan B. Randal Playford #306752 b. c. 1895.
- 55. **Thomas MacLeod Bruce-Gardyne** #306749, b. 14 April 1871 in St. Andrews, Fife, Scotland,⁴¹ d. 1964 in Kensington, London, England.

1934: Lived at 11 Burrell Street, Blackfriars Road, Southwark, London.

56. Florence Anne MacLeod Bruce-Gardyne #306750.

57. **Ian Meredith Bruce-Gardyne** #306742, b. 12 June 1895 in Chelsea, London, England,^{70,71} d. 16 June 1964,⁷⁰ buried in Rotherwick Churchyard, Rotherwick, Hampshire, England.⁷⁰.

He married **Christine Annora Penelope Lee** #306743, b. 20 October 1901,⁷⁰ (daughter of **Noel Lee** #306744 and **Lillian (unidentified)** #306745), d. 20 September 1987,⁷⁰ buried in Rotherwick Churchyard, Rotherwick, Hampshire, England.⁷⁰

Christine:.

Children:

- 77. i. Eleanor Mary Bruce-Gardyne #306775 b. 21 December 1933.
- 78. ii. Jean Penelope Bruce-Gardyne #306774 b. 1Q 1936.
- 79. iii. David L. Bruce-Gardyne #306776 b. 3Q 1937.
- 58. Evan Bruce-Gardyne #306756, b. 21 April 1885 in Chelsea, London, England,^{72,73} occupation 1939 Superintendent, Royal Hospital School, d. 24 July 1949, buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁷³.

1939: Family lived at the Superintendent's House, Royal Hospital School, Samford Road, Sussex. 1949 Estate sealed, confirmation to Joan MCLAREN or BRUCE GARDYNE, Ian Meredith BRUCE-GARDYNE, John Donald OGILVY and John Parker WATSON (the younger).

He married **Joan McLaren** #306757, 10 February 1926 in St. Peters Church, Cranley Gardens, London, England,⁷⁴ b. 28 May 1898,⁷³ (daughter of **Charles Edward McLaren** #306758 [Barrister-at-Law] and **Norah (unidentified)** #306759), d. 09 December 1996,⁷³ buried in Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.⁷³

Joan:

1926: Lived at 3 Leville Street, Chelsea when married. 1964: Widowed, lived at Middleton, by Arbroath, Angus.

Children:

- 80. i. Charles Evan Bruce-Gardyne #306764 b. 15 February 1927.
- 81. ii. John Bruce-Gardyne #306761 b. 12 April 1930.
- 82. iii. Kenneth Patrick Bruce-Gardyne #306762 b. 3Q 1933.
- 59. Miriam Clark MacPherson #306553, b. 29 September 1868 in Ontario, d. 1961 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

She married **Kenneth Neander Fenwick** #306600, 26 June 1895 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁷⁵ b. 12 April 1852 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario (son of **Kenneth McKenzie Fenwick** #306802 [Minister. Congregational Church in Kingston] and **Ann (Hardy?) Harley** #306803), occupation 1891 Doctor of Medicine in Kingston, d. 21 January 1896 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, ⁴³

Kenneth:

1891: Widower, lived with three children in Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Ontario The Ottawa Journal, Ottawa, Ontario 22 January 1896

"Poisoned By a Cut

"Death of One of the Leading Surgeons of Kingston

"Kingston, Ont., Jan. 22 - At 11 o'clock last night Dr. K.N. Fenwick, one of Kingston's most brilliant medical men, died of blood poisoning contracted last Thursday by cutting his finger while performing an operation for septic peritonitis. Dr. Fenwick was 44 years of age, professor of Obstetrics and Gynecology in the medical branch of Queen's University and a leading benefactor of the Geneal Hospital. A widow, the daughter of Lt. Col Pennington MacPherson, Ottawa, whom he married only last August survives along with three children by previous marriages."

- 60. **Evan Pennington MacPherson** #306570, b. 20 March 1870,⁴ d. 20 July 1871,⁴ buried in Christ Church Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴.
- 61. Maria (Ria) Maude MacPherson #306552, b. 20 June 1872 in Ottawa?, d. 18 March 1953 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

She married **John Venn Henderson** #306817, 18 February 1903 in Christ Church Cathedral, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁷⁶ b. 10 August 1871 in Lewisham, Kent, England,^{77,78} (son of **William Knapp Henderson** #306818 [Banker in Lewisham] and **Annie Wannostrocht Reed** #306819), occupation 1903 Agent in Ottawa, occupation 1921 Hotel Manager in Edmonton, Alberta, occupation 1947 Hotel Manager in Ottawa, d. 19 March 1947 in 200 Stewart Street, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,^{77,78} buried 21 March 1947 in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Ontario.^{77,78}

John:

1921: Couple lived in Edmonton, Alberta... no children.

- 62. Edith Georgina Lorne MacPherson #306599, b. 19 March 1874 in Ontario, d. 1939 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.
- 63. Jessie Christianna Eliza MacPherson #306596, b. 25 July 1876 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁴ d. 13 July 1938 in Nepean, Carleton County, Ontario,⁷⁹ never married, occupation Civil Servant, Office Clerk in Ottawa,⁷⁹ buried 15 July 1938 in Christ Church Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.^{4,79}.
- 64. Anna MIdred (Mamie) Macpherson #306825, b. 28 July 1879 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁸⁰ religion 1910 Church of England, d. 30 December 1970 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁸¹ buried in Mount Royal Cemetery, Montreal, Quebec.⁸¹.

Death notice suggests Anna was survived by several nieces and nephews... no children.

She married **Ivan Stuart Wotherspoon** #306826, 30 March 1910 in Christ Church Cathedral, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁸² b. 25 September 1873 in Ste-Anne-de-Bellevue, Montreal, Quebec,⁸⁰ (son of **Ivan Tolkien Wotherspoon** #306827 [Lawyer in Montreal] and **Blanche E.C. Jucherau Duchesnay** #306828), occupation 1891 Bank Clerk in Montreal,⁸³ religion 1910 Church of England, occupation 1910 Merchant in Montreal, occupation 1921 Agent in Montreal, d. 23 August 1938 in Montreal, Quebec. Canada.

Ivan:

1921: Used the name "Stuart: in 1921. Family lived in Montrel with cousin H.A. REIFFENSTEIN.

65. Jack A. Clark(e) MacPherson #306598, b. 12 July 1882 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, occupation 1910 Bank Clerk in Ottawa, d. 21 March 1964 in Almonte General Hospital, Almonte. Lanark County, Ontario.

He married **Sara Edith Spier** #306829, 02 June 1910 in St. Andrew's Presbyterian Church, Lindsay, Victoria County, Ontario,⁸⁴ b. 05 November 1879 in Lindsay, Victoria County, Ontario,⁸⁵ (daughter of **Robert Spier** #306830 [Insurance Agent in Lindsay, Ontario] and **Helen L. Leney** #306831), d. 03 March 1967 in London, Middlesex County, Ontario.

Sara:

Sarah was the youngest daughter.

Children:

- 83. i. (unnamed) Macpherson #306832 b. 1914.
- 84. ii. James Pennington Carlyle MacPherson #306833 b. 13 June 1916.
- 85. iii. Dorothy Spier MacPherson #306835 b. 17 August 1918.
- 66. **Norman Eric MacPherson** #306587, b. 29 May 1885 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁴ d. 03 June 1885 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,⁴ buried in Christ Church Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.⁴.
- 67. Kenneth Clark MacPherson #306597, b. 17 December 1887 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, occupation Major, Canadian Army, d. 10 September 1961 in Parry Sound, Ontario.

He married **Hazel Gwendoline Richardson** #306820, 18 September 1912 in Augustine Presbyterian Church, Fort Rouge, Manitoba, b. 25 October 1886 in Winnipeg, Manitoba (daughter of **Robert Lorne Richardson** #306823 and **Clara Jane Mallory** #306824), d. 29 September 1955 in Toronto, York County, Ontario.

Children:

86. i. Barbara Lorna Clark MacPherson #306821 b. 18 December 1914.

Generation Five

68. Alexander Fisher MacPherson #306619, b. 04 February 1903 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,⁸⁶ occupation 1931 Salesman, Printing Company in Toronto, religion 1931 Presbyterian, occupation 1945 Importer in Toronto.

1931: Lived with widowed mother and siblings in Toronto, unmarried,1945: Lived at 652 Huron Street, Toronto, Ontario.1945: Travelled to New York to visit sister Elizabeth MACPHERSON.

 Jean Isabella MacPherson #274313, b. 17 October 1904 in Toronto, York County, Ontario,⁵ religion 1931 Presbyterian, d. 1989,⁵ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario,⁵ occupation Senior Hostess, YMCA Overseas.⁸⁷.

1931: Lived with family in Toronto, unmarried.

70. Elizabeth Hamilton MacPherson #306620, b. 29 June 1911 in 79 Avenue Road, Toronto, York County, Ontario,^{88,89} religion 1931 Presbyterian, occupation 1940 Commercial Artist in New York, d. January 1990? .

1940:Lodged with Eleanor HERRINGTON, 49 in New York, USA. 1945: Lived at 119 Union Turnpike, Kew gardens, New York, USA.

71. Dorothy Willina Small #274324, b. 1895, d. 1989.

She married Nicholas James Slater #274327, 1922, b. 1897, d. 1937.

- 72. Marjorie Beula Eva MacPherson Small #274325, b. 1896, d. 1962.
- 73. Richard MacPherson Beaumont Small #274326, b. 1899, d. 1954.
- 74. Ruth Hamilton Lepper #306627, b. 18 January 1898 in Boston, Massachusetts, USA,⁹⁰ d. c. 1985.

She married **Frank A. Crampton** #306634, before 1924, b. 29 February 1886 in New York (son of **J. Miller Crampton** #306638 and **Susan Frances Lewis** #306639), d. 24 August 1961 in Phoenix, Maricopa County, Arizona, USA.

Frank:

1925 - 1928: Family lived in China.

- 75. **Patrick Randal Playford** #306751, b. c. 1892 in South Kensington, London, England,⁶⁷ baptized 02 August 1892 in St, Mary, Staines, Middlesex, England.⁹¹.
- 76. Evan B. Randal Playford #306752, b. c. 1895 in South Kensington, London, England,⁶⁷ occupation 1928 Cattle Breeder, occupation 1932 Motor Engineer in Worplesdon, d. 29 May 1947 in The Maitland Nursing Home, Wellington Square, Cheltenham, England.⁹².

1928: Travelled on the 'Matagama" to Montreal, then to Calgary, and from their, to San Francisco.

1947 Usual address at death, 11 Pitville Lawn, Cheltenham Estate probated to Lorna Martin PLAYFORD, Wife and Beryl Randal RICHMOND, wife of Herbert Stewart RICHMOND; Amount: GBP 3780/11s/5d.

He married **Lorna Martin Monckton** #306753, 09 August 1932 in St. Mary the Virgin, Surrey, England,⁹³ b. c. September 1887 in Featherston, New Zealand,⁹⁴ (daughter of **Frederick Monckton** #306754 [Farmer] and **Ann Martin** #306755), d. 10 March 1979 in Northcote Hospital, Northcote, New Zealand, buried c. 1980 in Featherston Cemetery, Wairarapa, New Zealand.⁹⁵

- 77. **Eleanor Mary Bruce-Gardyne** #306775, b. 21 December 1933 in Eton, Buckinghamshire, England,⁹⁶ never married, d. 10 March 2016 in Forfar, Angus, Scotland.
- 78. **Jean Penelope Bruce-Gardyne** #306774, b. 1Q 1936 in Eton, Buckinghamshire, England, ⁹⁷ d. 01 September 2019 in Stroud, Gloucestershire, England, occupation 1960 Registered Nurse.⁹⁸.
- 79. **David L. Bruce-Gardyne** #306776, b. 3Q 1937 in Eton, Buckinghamshire, England,⁹⁹ occupation 1967 Farmer, Fennells Farm, Gloucester.
- 80. Charles Evan Bruce-Gardyne #306764, b. 15 February 1927 in Chertsey, Surrey, England,¹⁰⁰ d. c. 2019 in Arbroath, Angus, Scotland.

1974: Best man at brother Kenneth's marriage.

 John Bruce-Gardyne #306761, b. 12 April 1930 in Surrey, Kent, England,¹⁰¹ d. 2Q 1930 in Kensington and Chelsea, Kent, England.¹⁰². 82. Kenneth Patrick Bruce-Gardyne #306762, b. 3Q 1933 in Samford, Suffolk, England,¹⁰³ occupation 1964 Lieutenant-Commander, Royal Navy.

Note that Lt. Patrick BRUCE-GARDYNE was best man at the 1957 marriage of Lt, William Victor Percy CRUTCHLEY, R.N, son of Admiral Sir Victor CRUTCHLEY.

He married **Angela Pauline Fane** #306763, 11 April 1964 in St. James' Church, Piccadilly, London, England, ^{104,105} (daughter of **Charles Fane** #306765 and **(unidentfied)** #306766).

Angela:

(only daughter).

Children:

- 87. i. James Patrick Bruce-Gardyne #306768 b. 3Q 1965.
- 88. ii. Victoria Sophia Bruce-Gardyne #306769 b. 3Q 1969.
- 89. iii. Vere Alexander Bruce-Gardyne #306767 b. 3Q 1973.
- 83. (unnamed) Macpherson #306832, b. 1914, d. 1914.
- 84. James Pennington Carlyle MacPherson #306833, b. 13 June 1916 in Surrey?, d. 17 January 1998 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

(At least six childern, to be appended).

He married **Elizabeth Archibald Banks Taylor** #306834, 17 April 1943 in St. James' Church, Portobello, Midlothian, Scotland, b. 08 November 1921 in 101 High Street, Portobello, Midlothian, Scotland, d. 26 March 2004 in Kingston. Frontenac County, Ontario.

Children:

- 90. i. Barbara Edith (Bonnie) MacPherson #306565 b. c. 1947.
- 85. **Dorothy Spier MacPherson** #306835, b. 17 August 1918 in Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, d. 19 October 2004 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

She married **Neville Spence?** #306836, c. 1941, b. 08 July 1914 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, d. 11 January 1994 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.

Neville:

(At least five children, to be appended).

86. Barbara Lorna Clark MacPherson #306821, b. 18 December 1914 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario, d. 1993 in Brockton, Bruce County, Ontario.

She married **Curtis Jackson** #306822, c. 1945 in Ontario, b. c. 1914 in Ontario.

Generation Six

87. James Patrick Bruce-Gardyne #306768, b. 3Q 1965 in Newton Abbot, Devon, England.¹⁰⁶.

(Elder son).

He married Victoria Tamsin Richmond-Watson #306771, 3Q 2004 in Kensington and Chelsea, London, England,¹⁰⁷ (daughter of Anthony Richmond-Watson #306772 and Angela Dawson #306773).

88. Victoria Sophia Bruce-Gardyne #306769, b. 3Q 1969 in Winchester, Hampshire, England.¹⁰⁸.

2003: Lived in London, unmarried.

89. Vere Alexander Bruce-Gardyne #306767, b. 3Q 1973 in Winchester, Hampshire, England.¹⁰⁹.

Engaged Alexandra C.F. MacKenzie #306770.

90. Barbara Edith (Bonnie) MacPherson #306565, b. c. 1947 in Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario,¹¹⁰ baptized 24 May 1947 in All Saints Church, Montreal, Quebec, d. 19 November 1951 in Montreal, Quebec,¹¹⁰ buried in Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.¹¹⁰.

- ⁶ http://www.uelac.org/St-Alban/biographies/memorial-tiles-Fisher-Alexander.php.
- ⁷ OPR Births and Baptisms, 104/Laggan, page 53.
- ⁸ findagrave.com, Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.
- ⁹ 1841 Kirkden, Angus, Scotland census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ¹⁰ The Belfast Newsletter (Belfast, Ireland) 05 NOV 1874, death notice for Evan MACPHERSON.,.
- ¹¹ English Statutory Deaths, ref. 002b-0403.

- ¹³ 1851 Chelsea, Middlesex County, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ¹⁴ Church of England Baptisms, St. Luke, Islington, England.
- ¹⁵ Baptisms of St. George's. Kingston; George Okill STUART, Minister.
- ¹⁶ Drouin Collection, Presbyterian Baptisms, St. Andrew's Church, 1809.
- ¹⁷ Ontario Marriage Notices, Christian Guardian, 1830 1835, Addenda, Page 20.
- ¹⁸ ONVS Deaths, ref. 016082-1897; c/d: Old Age; Informant: J.S. STEPHENSON.

- ²⁰ ONVS Marriages, Lincoln County, 1872; Witnesses: Glen RAE, John RAE; both in Hamilton.
- ²¹ MAGRC, Gordon V. Smith HUBBS genealogy, 1981.
- ²² Drouin Collection Vital Records 1621-1968,.

¹ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

² Death Notices of Ontario, William D. Reid, 1980; The Loyalist, York.

³ OPR Marriages, 1795.

⁴ findagrave.com, Christ Church Anglican Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.

⁵ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery , Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario. Section N.

¹² St. George Hanover Square, London, Marriage ref. 439-1846; Witnesses: Alexander HOLFORD, Louis STEVENSON, P.P. WYNNE?.

¹⁹ British Officers and Their Families, 1776 - 1881Godfather Captain Neil MACDONALS, Godmother Mrs. Elizabeth MACDONALD.

²³ The Kingston Daily News (Kingston, Ontario), 15 JUL 1876; Death of Donald MACPHERSON, eldest son of the late Allan MACPHERSON of Napanee.

- ²⁴ "Pioneer Life on the Bay of Quinte", Toronto, 1900.
- ²⁵ findagrave.com, Mount Royal Cemetery, Outremont, Montreal, Quebec, Canada.
- ²⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 005660-1870; c/d: Debility one week; informant: R. MACPHERSON, Kingston.
- ²⁷ ONVS Deaths, ref. 005465-1893; c/d: Chronic bronchitis, a number of years; Informant: John MUDIE, Solicitor, Kingston.
- ²⁸ The Kingston Daily News (Kingston, Ontario), 13 OCT 1893; Death Notice for Alexander Fisher MACPHERSON.
- ²⁹ Drouin Collection, 1621-1968; St. Andrew's' Presbyterian Church, Montreal; Witnessed by John GRANT, D. MCNICOL and Thomas? GRANT.
- ³⁰ Ontario Canada Marriage Index, 1826 1939.
- ³¹ Drouin Collection, Quebec Vital Records, 1621 1968; Sorel, Christ Church Anglican Church.
- ³² ONVE Deaths, ref. 002791-1918; c/d: Senility, some years.
- ³³ 1861 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ³⁴ The Weekly British Whig (Kingson, Ontario), 14 JUN 1861; Marriage notice for James MACPHERSON and Harrirt WRIGLEY.
- ³⁵ Birthplace from 1876 marriage record.
- ³⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 009853-1903; c/d: Paralysis, six weeks; Informant: R.J. REID, Kingston.
- ³⁷ Ontario Canada Marriage Index, 1801-1928.
- ³⁸ 1871 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ³⁹ ONVS Deaths, ref. 037394-1903; c/d: Paralysis, ten days; Informant: H.B. SMALL.
- ⁴⁰ ONVS Deaths, ref. 013865-1916; c/d: Cerebral hemorrhage, 20 hours, plus intra-cranial pressure; Informant: R.J. REID, Kingston.
- ⁴¹ 1881 Marylebone, St. Mary Paddington, London, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁴² ONVS Deaths, ref. 019116-1916; c/d: Phlebitis, both legs, several minutes; Gangrene, about one week; Informant: J.S.

WOTHERSPOON.

- ⁴³ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario.
- ⁴⁴ 1901 Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁴⁵ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 16 SEP 1923; Obituary for Anna M. MACPHERSON.
- ⁴⁶ ONVS Deaths, ref. 010589-1027; c/d: Senility, bronchitis; Informant: Major J. MACPHERSON, 25 Delaware Avenue, Nephew.
- ⁴⁷ ONVS Deaths, ref. 016116-1931; c/d: Myocarditis, 24 days; Informant: Edith Lorna MACPHERSON, ?, Toronto.
- ⁴⁸ 1891 Hamilton Township, Northumberland County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁴⁹ Drouin Collection, Quebec Deaths, 1909.
- ⁵⁰ findagrave.com, Greenwood Cemetery, Rockwood, Winnebago County, Illinois, USA.
- ⁵¹ ONVS Deaths, ref. 005001-1888; c/d: Typhoid Fever, 12 days; Informant: A.F. MACPHERSON, Clerk, Kingston.
- ⁵² The Kingston Whig-Standard) Kingston, Ontario), 01 FEB 1933; Death notice for Jean CHAPLIN.
- ⁵³ ONVS Marriages, ref. 008090-1904; Witnesses: Alexander MACPHERSON, Toronto; Fred L. CHAPLIN, Montreal.
- ⁵⁴ ONVS Deaths, ref. 030490-1941; c/d: Hypostatic pneumonia, senile dementia; Informant: P.M. GROVER, Brother-in-law, Norwood.

⁵⁵ ONVS Deaths, ref. 030490-1941; c/d: Hypostatic pneumonia, senile dementia; Informant: P.M. GROVER, Brother-in-law, Norwood.

- ⁵⁶ The Montreal Star (Montreal, Quebec) 05 JUL 1943; Death notice for Henrietta MACPHERSON.
- ⁵⁷ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, Section N. Lot 155.
- ⁵⁸ ONVS Deaths, ref. 010474-1905; c/d: Cancer of the breast, two years; Informant: Dr. R.W. GARRETT, Kingston.
- ⁵⁹ ONVS Marriages, ref. 007250-1901; Witnesses: Phyllis SHORT, Charlie SHORT; both in Kingston.
- ⁶⁰ findagrave.com, Beechwood Cemetery, Ottawa, Carleton County, Ontario.
- ⁶¹ ONVS Deaths, ref. 004980-1888; c/d: Bright's Disease, two years; Informant: R. MACPHERSON, Emigrant Agent, Kingston.
- ⁶² 1881 Sydenham Ward, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁶³ ONVS Births, ref. 001068-1875.
- ⁶⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 001336-1896; Witnesses: David Bernard LEPPER, Boston; James ARMOUR, Perth, Ontario,.
- ⁶⁵ Englsih Statutory Marriage Index, ref. 002c-0723.
- ⁶⁶ 1911 South St. Pancras, St. Pancras, London, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁶⁷ 1901 Hampstead, London, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁶⁸ Englsih statutory Deaths, ref. 002a-0072.
- ⁶⁹ Church of England Burials,. Worplesfon St. Mary; page 194, ref. 1545.
- ⁷⁰ findagrave.com, Rotherwick Churchyard, Rotherwick, Hampshire, England.
- ⁷¹ 1911 Chelsea, London, England census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁷² English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 001a-0383.
- ⁷³ Scotland, Burial Monument Inscriptions, 1507 2019; Inverkeilor Churchyard, Inverkeilor, Angus, Scotland.
- ⁷⁴ Church of England Marriages, St. Peters Church, Cranley Gardens, London; page 69, ref. 137; Witnesses: Nora MCLAREN, R.N. O'CONNOR.

- ⁷⁵ ONVS Marriages, ref. 002123-1895; Witnesses: Hugh FLEMING, Maria MACPHERSON, Ottawa.
- ⁷⁶ ONVS Marriages, ref. 005199-1903; Witnesses: J.B.? INNIS, Jessie MAPHERSON; both in Ottawa.
- ⁷⁷ The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 20 MAR 1947; Death notice for John Venn HENDERSON.
- ⁷⁸ ONVS Deaths, ref. 009025-1947; c/d: Cerebral thrombosis, paraplegia for three years, cerebral thrombosis, bedridden since;
- Informant: Major J.A. MAPPHERSON, Brother-in-Law, 237 Wilbrod Avenue, Ottawa.

⁷⁹ ONVS Deaths, ref,.011412-1938; c/d: Carcinoma of right breast, Secondary carcinoma, Spine and lung; Informant: Major Jack MACPHERSON, Brother, 237 Wilbrod Avenue, Ottawa.

- ⁸⁰ 1921 Montreal, St. Antoine, Quebec census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸¹ The Ottawa Citizen (Ottawa, Ontario), 02 JAN 1971; Death notice for Anna MACPHERSON.
- ⁸² ONVS Marriages, ref. 006904-1910; Witnesses: B. Floyd JONES, Montreal; J. Pennington MACPHERSON, Ottawa.
- ⁸³ 1891 Montreal St. Antoine, Quebec census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁴ ONVS Marriages, ref. 021236-1910; Witnesses: N.G. JOHNSTON, Montreal; Edith L. MACPHERSON, Ottawa.
- ⁸⁵ ONVS Births, ref, 030794-1879; Informant: Robert SPEIR, Insurance Agent in Lindsay.
- ⁸⁶ OMVS Births, ref. 001730-1903.
- ⁸⁷ The Kingston Whig-Standard (Kingston, Ontario), 14 APR 1944; article about address to Rotary Club of Kingston ny miss Jean MACPHERSON.
- ⁸⁸ 1921 Toronto, York County, Ontario census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁸⁹ ONVS Births, ref. 006599-1911.
- ⁹⁰ 1910 Worcester, Massachusetts, USA census; age/birthplace/relationship.
- ⁹¹ London England Church of England Births and Baptisms, 1885 1922; St, Mary, Staines, Middlesex, England; page 14, ref. 111.
- ⁹² National Probate Calendar, 1858 1995.
- ⁹³ Church of England Marriages, St. Mary, Worplesdon, Surrey; Witnesses: Ethel PLAYFORD, Robert Edward NELSON.
- ⁹⁴ New Zealand Birth Index; ref. 11887/2643..
- ⁹⁵ New Zealand Cemetery Records 1800 2007;Featherston Cemetery, Wairarapa, New Zealand.
- ⁹⁶ English Statutory Births, ref. 003a-1505.
- ⁹⁷ English Statutory Births, ref. 003a-1678.
- ⁹⁸ General Nursing Council for England and Wales, 1898 1968.
- ⁹⁹ English Statutory Births, ref. 0033a-1917..
- ¹⁰⁰ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 002a-0101.
- ¹⁰¹ English Statutory Births Index, ref. 002a-0131,.
- ¹⁰² English Statutory Death Index, ref. 0013-1532,.
- ¹⁰³ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 004a-1311.
- ¹⁰⁴ English Statutory Marriage Index, ref.005d-564a.
- ¹⁰⁵ The Daily Telegraph (London, England), 13 APR 18964; Marriage announcement, Angela FANE and Kenneth BRUCE-Gardyne.
- ¹⁰⁶ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 007a-0588.
- ¹⁰⁷ English statutory Marriages, ref. 239-244 Entry 059.
- ¹⁰⁸ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 006b-3195.
- ¹⁰⁹ English Statutory Birth Index, ref. 006b-2787.
- ¹¹⁰ findagrave.com, Cataraqui Cemetery, Kingston, Frontenac County, Ontario, Section D.

© 2024 John A. Brebner

http://www.pollymoth.com